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FROM REVD DAVID HAYLETT 
 

I was intrigued to read in Church Times back in July a comment by the Revd Dr 
Alistair McGrath:  
“My personal spiritual life is focused more on home and the parishes in which I 
minister and preach on Sundays, in a rural benefice on the western borders of 
Oxford Diocese. Leading worship in a 900 year old Cotswold churches gives you 
a strong sense of tradition of faith – and an unsettling sense of responsibility for 
ensuring this continues in the future.” (Revd Dr Alistair McGrath is a former 
Principal of Wycliffe Hall, a Professor of Science and Religion at Oxford University 
and has written and lectured refuting the ideas of atheist Richard Dawkins.) 
 
My interest was aroused because I often express a similar thought when I am 
welcoming congregations at “occasional offices” in Long Wittenham. Standing 
beneath a chancel arch which has stood there for some 900 years sends a tingle 
down my spine and invokes a sense of continuity, history and tradition, I am a 
priest in a long line of priests who has stood on this spot and led worship and 
officiated at major events in people’s lives for nine centuries (longer if you count 
the Saxon church that was there before). 
 
In our Team Ministry we are blessed (although at times we may feel burdened) 
with many historic churches which have witnessed to the glory of God for many 
centuries. We have inherited a tradition of faith and we are charged with a 
continuation into the future. 
 
The question arises how do we ensure that continuation? A few weeks ago I was 
invited to celebrate at Stadhampton when Caroline was on holiday. I have been to 
Stadhampton several times since it was converted into a dual purpose 
Church/Village Hall, but this was my first time leading worship since the 
conversion. I was delighted to hear how this conversion has brought new life to 
Stadhampton with the emergence of several new ventures and opportunities to 
build Village life. 
 
With Dorchester Abbey we have a space where it is possible to introduce some 
flexibility for concerts, exhibitions and various events. In the “patch” I am most 
familiar with, the Bridge Group, at Long Wittenham a restoration some years ago 
revealed that the wooden floor of the North Aisle stood directly on the earth and 
was dangerously rotten. So we replaced it with a concrete floor (a condition of the 
Faculty being that we used a specially formulated concrete so that if necessary it 
could be easily removed for archaeological investigation). This meant that the 
pews became moveable which created a more useable space. 
 
As I look around other Church buildings I see many that are hampered with fixed 
furniture, usually Victorian pews which are rarely of any historic or artistic value (I 
suspect the Victorian Society, if it reads that, will add me to the list “iconoclasts”) 
but for the majority of church buildings dating back to the Middle Ages, fixed pews 
are a recent addition, they are not sacrosanct. When I want to include young 
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people in my “sermon” to encourage, involve and teach them, I need space to do 
it and in some of our churches that space does not exist. 
 
So let us take a long hard look at our Churches, are they suitable for worship? Are 
they useable during the week for, possibly secular activities, which brings people 
across the threshold and into a space where they feel welcome and comfortable? 
Would that further the mission of the Church? I believe so. 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

CHRISTMAS CHOIR 
CALLING SINGERS OF ALL AGES 

 
The Carol Service this year will be on 

Sunday 17th December at 5pm. 
  If you would like to join the Christmas Choir please 

could you contact me by email or telephone.  To 
enable rehearsals to be arranged to suit as many people 

as possible please could you indicate any days of the 
week you would be unable to come because of a regular 

commitment. 
 

I look forward to hearing from you. 
Veronica Sandilands:  vsandilands@btinternet.com or 

telephone 01865 340562. 
 

  

The Revd Paul Cawthorne is Team vicar for The Baldons with Nuneham 
Courtenay, Berinsfield and Drayton St Leonard. 

e-mail: bbdparishoffice@rocketmail.com      and tel: 01865 340460 
A clergy person can always be reached in a pastoral emergency by 

ringing the Dorchester Team Office 01865 340007 
 

Cover Photo – Poppies by James Eliot 
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BALDONS PARISH COUNCIL NEWS 
 
Road Closure Notice 
Between Monday November 13th and Friday 17th there will be a road closure in the 
villages from the A4074 junction along Baldon Lane and the Croft to approx. the 
junction with Baldon Row, Toot Baldon to allow contactors to install new cables for 
BT. 
Diversions will be in place via the B480 and B4015 
The closure notices will be in place at either end but work will be in short stretches 
starting from the A4074 Baldon Lane end, therefore varying parts of the road will 
remain accessible and residents with a frontage to the work will be accommodated.  
Contactors will make every effort to maintain access for business vehicles and to 
and from the school.  
 
Planning applications  
Mallams,Toot Baldon P17/S3077/FUL:  The parish council commented on the 
contemporary style of the building and its proximity to a listed building and the risk 
of light pollution. SODC decision is awaited. 
Low Hill, Marsh Baldon P17/S3444/HH:  An application for replacement windows 
and door to a conservatory.  The parish council has supported this application.  
Durham Leys Farm P17/S3500/FUL: an application for a 2 bedroomed house to 
replace a hay barn.  The council is considering its response. 
 
Neighbourhood Plan 
We have now completed the 7 week consultation period for the draft 
Neighbourhood Plan.  About 100 of you attended the public meeting in the village 
hall on the 3rd October at which the mood was supportive with keen interest shown 
on many aspects of the Plan particularly on site selection and social/affordable 
housing. The views aired and the questions asked were all minuted by the Parish 
Clerk and, together with the written comments received from 38 individuals,  are 
being carefully evaluated. This evaluation will lead to a revised version of the Plan 
which we hope to complete for formal submission to SODC by the end of 
November. This revised version will be posted on the village website.  
 
In the meantime many thanks for your interest and support 
 
Oxford to Cambridge Expressway. 
An Expressway action group, EAG, has been set up by Cuddesdon Parish Council 
and there are  in excess of 17 parishes from Radley and the Wittenhams to 
Wheatley involved with the group. 
The aim is to be ready for a campaign to try and influence the choice of route 
before it becomes set in stone.  The National Infrastructure Commission (NIC) is 
due, we understand, to make a recommendation of a preferred route in its report 
to government in November.  A number of options are being considered and 
researched by the NIC and Highways England, including a southern or northern 
option. The road is an important infrastructure development which has government 
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policy and support behind it, and there will be significant release of land for housing 
to help finance it .  Large numbers of houses are being suggested.  
There is concern that there will be no public consultation other than through local 
councils until the route has been finally determined .  If the southern route is 
recommended the damage that will be done to villages on the south side of the 
city and to the Green Belt is potentially very considerable. 
It is believed that Sandford-on-Thames, the Baldons, Garsington, Horspath and 
Cuddesdon are the villages most likely to be affected by any route that comes off 
the A34 south of the city. 
Whilst OCC publicly remains neutral about the choice of route they may favour the 
southern option to take pressure off the A34 (see articles in the Oxford press and 
other media). 
The group aims to provide evidence to counter any southern route proposals and  
to demonstrate the better option of a northern route up the A34 towards Bicester 
and beyond. 
When a full campaign is required we will be hoping for villagers to support our 
concerns in letter writing, fundraising and publicity .The council has already written 
to the NIC, the County Council, SODC and our MP John Howell and we can 
provide information for anyone willing to write letters and to be involved.  
There will of course be a full public enquiry when the government’s plans are finally 
published in 2018 or 2019.  
We will keep you up to date via the newsletter, the Baldons website and village 
emails.  
 
South Oxfordshire Local Plan  
SODC is now consulting on the final version of its local plan prior to its submission 
to the Planning Inspectorate and public enquiry in 2018. 
The planning documents can be seen on line at SODC www.southoxon.gov.uk: 
links are on the home page. There are drop in events to see the documents at 

• Berinsfield Church Hall, Tuesday 7th November 3pm-7pm 

• Wheatley, The Merry Bells Village Hall, Thursday 9th November 3pm -7pm 

• Thame Town Hall, Monday 13th November 3pm-7pm  

• Chalgrove Village Hall, Monday 23rd October 4-8 pm and Friday 17th 

November 3-7pm  

There are no significant changes from earlier versions that affect the Baldons, 
other than a brief reference to the Oxford to Cambridge Expressway which if it 
comes about would undermine SODC’s plans.  
The closing date for comments is 30th November. 
 
Parish Council Web site  
Our new clerk Lisa is updating the Baldons web site with information from the 
Council.  
Agendas, Minutes and other information are gradually being added or updated. 
 
Date of next meeting: 8th January 2017, 7.30 pm Village Hall  
  

http://www.southoxon.gov.uk/
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NUNEHAM COURTENAY PARISH COUNCIL NEWS 
 
Another lively Nuneham Courtenay Parish Council meeting took place on 5th 
September, thanks largely to the contributions of the parishioners present. 
Councillors Madhvi Saini, John Peters & Jenny Ballam were joined by 10 members 
of the public. 
 
Parishioners’ issues raised                                                                                                                                                                                                             
Trees on the Main Road – Although the trees have preservation orders they 
overshadow the footpath & are a potential risk to property as they now nearly touch 
the houses in some cases. There are too many leaves making it slippery under 
foot & difficult to walk. It was agreed Highways Department was responsible for 
corrective action & PC was urged to chase them urgently.                                                                                                 
Traffic Lights & a Crossing for Nuneham Courtenay continues to be a vexing 
subject. Luckily Jasminder Love was available to update the meeting on the action 
previously taken, & funding allocated, to introduce a 30mph zone; traffic calming; 
traffic lights & an essential zebra crossing. Highways Department have visited the 
village but declared all schemes impractical for various logistical reasons. PC 
agreed to invite Highways Representatives back to reconsider the options. 
 
Nuneham Courtenay Sports & Playing Fields Association [SPFA] – has been 
a charity since 1948; is a member of Oxfordshire Playing Fields Association 
[OPFA] & has been ROSPA approved. Ron Benson has undertaken the grass 
cutting for 40 years & has a current rough cut in hand. Unfortunately, the uneven 
surface has meant that the playing fields can be dangerous & should remain 
closed to ensure that no children are injured. Jasminder Love related how the 
committee had taken on the task of raising funds to replace the rusted playing 
fields equipment & interviewed nearly 40 children to understand what their ideal 
equipment & site layout would be. The Lease to the Playing Fields is now with a 
local solicitor & it is hoped that this will be available to present to the PC at the next 
meeting. The Council needs to agree to take over the lease, & legal responsibility, 
at an annual peppercorn rent &, after adoption, fund raising can begin in earnest. 
The boundary fences & gates have been fully funded, but £80- £90K is still required 
to complete the project & SPFA continues to seek further financial donations, in 
the name of the charity & with the support of the whole community. 
 
A Village Plan helps to establish a community by answering the question “what 
kind of village do you want to live in?”  Money had been received from Oxford 
Community First to support a community lead plan but unfortunately this project 
has stalled & now is the time to restart it. Jasminder Love quoted from the Village 
Plan Committee minutes that there were 63 houses outside Main Road & the views 
of all villagers in the community are important.                           
The Village plan concept is different to a Neighbourhood plan, which is important 
from a Local Government planning perspective, but both concepts can co-exist & 
supplement each other. 
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Finance.  The NC Bank Account is now active with 3 new signatories authorised 
& all known outstanding financial commitments were cleared by the end of August. 
The Financial Accounts for 5 months ended 31st August were presented by the 
Finance Officer & noted by the Parish Council 
 
New Councillors. Mandy Rigault was co-opted onto the Council. Nominated 
Madhvi Saini & seconded by Jenny Ballam. Carried unanimously. 
 
Planning Applications – No objections were raised to the planning applications 
for garage alterations at the Old Post Office or retrospective annex conversion at 
31 Nuneham Courtenay. 
 
Any Other Business - Defibrillator – PC to consider options, particularly for 
outside Village Hall.  
 
Date of next meeting: Tuesday 7 November 2017 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall. 
 

  



 8 

NUNEHAM COURTENAY VILLAGE HALL 
 
Friday the 10th of November, in keeping with Remembrance Sunday, we will 
screen the film Their Finest.  As usual, we will have refreshments available to 
purchase as well as a sociable interval.  There will be a collection for the Poppy 
appeal. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Their Finest is a 2016 British war comedy-drama film directed by Lone Scherfig 
and written by Gaby Chiappe, based on the 2009 novel Their Finest Hour and a 
Half by Lissa Evans. The film stars Gemma Arterton, Sam Claflin, Bill Nighy, Jack 
Huston, Jake Lacy, Richard E. Grant, Henry Goodman, Rachael Stirling, Eddie 
Marsan, Helen McCrory, and Claudia Jessie. The film tells the story of a British 
Ministry of Information film team making a morale-boosting film about the Dunkirk 
evacuation during the Battle of Britain and the London Blitz. Rated 12A 
 
Christmas Bingo 
A slightly earlier date of December the 1st is planned.  All ages welcome to this 
traditional evening.  Come along and win a prize! 
 
Yoga 
A small and friendly group meets on Mondays at 7:30ish.   Cost is £2.  Contact 
Jenny to confirm the group is meeting that week but All abilities welcome. 
 
And finally... 
All members of the village and park are welcome to attend meetings.  We are 
currently discussing improving the disabled access to the Hall and repairs to the 
roof.  The village hall belongs to the people of Nuneham Courtenay. Let us know 
activities you would like to see held here. 

  

http://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjaqL3vnevWAhUGJ1AKHRiRA6AQjRwIBw&url=http://www.showfilmfirst.com/finest-12a/&psig=AOvVaw3byc74YtgDbGifxj4hhyBr&ust=1507902763812412
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FIREWORKS NIGHT 
Bonfire, Fireworks, Funfair, Bar, Mulled Wine, Food and more 

 

SATURDAY 4th NOVEMBER 
Marsh Baldon Green 

 
   

6.30pm Lighting the Bonfire 
7.15pm Fireworks 

 
ALL WELCOME 

 
Visitors - £10.00 per car   £3.00 pedestrians 

 
Villagers Free – but please support the bar and make a donation in the buckets. 

SORRY NO SPARKLERS! 
 
 

Come and enjoy the evening!  
 
 

 
 
 
 

As ever, these events can only happen with the help and support of the local community. We will be erecting 
marquees, etc from about 10am on morning of Saturday 4thand dismantling on the Sunday morning, 

so please come along and help us if you can (it’s actually quite fun).   

  

http://www.google.co.uk/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0CAcQjRxqFQoTCOqO-vzY-McCFQxyFAodcwwLnQ&url=http://wallpaper222.com/explore/one-firework-white-background/&bvm=bv.102537793,d.ZGU&psig=AFQjCNHMHmO2YVV1l06rh2-LXDQiqLR1NA&ust=1442394489835204
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FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR LORRAINE LINDSAY-GALE 
 
New Era For Daytime Support In Oxfordshire 
 
A new system of delivering daytime support services in Oxfordshire came in to 
operation on 1st October. Eight new centres** will provide support for more than 
500 older people or people with a learning disability who have been assessed as 
having an eligible need and some other people who do not have an assessed 
need. The changes follow a consultation with service users and their families in 
late 2016 in which they were given the opportunity to have a wide-ranging input 
in to how the new service should take shape. Within the council’s new £4.5m 
service there are 1,600 days of support per week (3,200 sessions) being 
provided across the eight locations. Each centre will have its own fleet of family-
size vehicles, some of which will be adapted. These will be used to transport 
people to and from the centres and will be driven by staff from the Community 
Support Service. There will be a number of options for meals, including: staff 
supporting people to eat out at a local café, cooking as part of a small group, 
paying towards a group meal prepared by others, a simple hot meal prepared by 
staff, and people bringing in their own pre-prepared meal or light lunch if they 
wish to. 
 
**The centres are located at Audlett Drive, Abingdon; Neithrop Avenue, Banbury; 
Launton Road, Bicester; Britwell Road, Didcot; Agward Stone Road, Horspath 
Driftway, Oxford; High Street, Wallingford; Charlton Village Road, Wantage; and 
Moorland Road, Witney. 
 
NEW COMMUNITIES FUND 
 
The County Council has agreed to provide £250,000 one-off funding for a 
Communities Fund for communities to bid into for matched funding schemes or 
projects to supplement services following the recent changes and reductions, for 
example community transport schemes. 
 
The fund has been allotted to individual councillors so that each has a sum of 
£5,000 to award. However if a proposed scheme crosses several local divisions 
a joint bid supported by multiple Councillors will be eligible. The closing date for 
bids is 31st December, and bids will be reviewed and decisions made at the next 
OCC Locality meeting on 19th January 2018. 
 
Organisations can find out more details at localities@oxfordshire.gov.uk and can 
download an application form our website at 
https://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/content/communities-fund. 
In the first instance organisations need to discuss their idea with their County 
Councillor who will act sponsor. That’s me on: lorraine.lindsay-
gale@Oxfordshire.gov.uk 
 
 

mailto:localities@oxfordshire.gov.uk
mailto:lorraine.lindsay-gale@Oxfordshire.gov.uk
mailto:lorraine.lindsay-gale@Oxfordshire.gov.uk
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FREE ELECTRIC BLANKET TESTING OFFERED AS THE WINTER MONTHS 
APPROACH 
 
People in Oxfordshire who have electric blankets to keep them warm on chilly 
nights are again being urged to get them tested free by OCC Trading Standards 
& Fire and Rescue Services. In 2016, 21% of blankets tested failed to meet 
safety requirements. Blanket testing this year is taking place at the following 
locations during October: 

 
Oxford - Monday 2 October 
Banbury - Tuesday 3 October 
Witney - Wednesday 4 October 
Wallingford - Thursday 5 October 
Abingdon - Friday 6 October 
Oxford - Monday 16 October 
Bicester - Tuesday 17 October 
Chipping Norton - Wednesday 18 October 
Thame - Thursday 19 October 
Wantage - Friday 20 October 
 

To book a safety check appointment call 01865 898642  
or email: communityengagement@oxfordshire.gov.uk 
 
 
 

AUTUMN - LOOKING FORWARD TO SPRING! 
 
At the November meeting of the Wallingford Gardening Club, 
Paul Patton will present an illustrated talk "Autumn - looking 
forward to Spring". 
Paul is a professional horticultural consultant, plant pathologist, writer and 
broadcaster.  He will give tips on how to prepare a garden for next spring. 
 
The talk will be held at Ridgeway Community Church, Wallingford at 7.30pm on 
Thursday 9th November. 
 
Visitors very welcome, £3. 
Isabelle Darby 
 
Advance notice of future events :- 
Thurs 14 December - AGM and quiz, followed by mince pies and wine 
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EVENTS IN DORCHESTER ABBEY 
 

Realms Of Glory: A Celebration Of Angels: 22 October – 6 January 
Dorchester Abbey will be hosting a Celebration of Angels with an exhibition, 
interactive family themed workshops and a Celebration of Angels in Music 
concert which is open to everyone from 9.00am to 4.30pm, excluding services.  
 
Centre stage will be given to a series of hanging angel painting reproductions 
with kind permission from the National Gallery in London. An angels trail will lead 
the visitor through the Abbey, exploring the role of angels in the journey of life. 
Half term fun can be had at daily angel themed craft workshops geared towards 
primary school age children. A choice of afternoon sessions are available to keep 
the kids entertained and happy including make your own; trumpets, stained glass 
angels plus wings and halos. 
 
A draw your own guardian angel competition is open to all ages. The concert will 
be held on Wednesday 29 November at 6.30pm. Check the Dorchester Abbey 
website for more information: www.dorchester-abbey.org.uk 
 
Advent Sleep Out 
The Church Urban Fund is raising money for Homeless people by inviting us to 
sleep out in our churches and be sponsored for doing so. If you would be 
interested in ‘sleeping out’ in Dorchester Abbey between 10pm and 7am on the 
night of 9th /10th December please get in touch with Revd Jon Roberts (07980 
929302) who can provide more details. 
 
 

Concert – The Mirror of Perfection: Saturday 25th November 7.30pm 
Benson Choral Society perform The Mirror of Perfection by Richard Blackford.   
Tickets cost £12, £15 and £18 and are available from 01865 407395 (evenings). 
 

 

ITEMS FOR THE NEWSLETTER 
Items for the December 2017 – January 2018 DOUBLE ISSUE newsletter 

by 16th November please 
Any villager is welcome to send items for publication in the newsletter - this can 

be anything from articles, poems or pictures, to publicising your event.  In 
addition, if you have an image you would like us to consider for the cover, do 

send it in! 
If you would like to receive a reminder e-mail each month for newsletter 

contributions please let me know. 
Natasha Eliot: tashaandjames@btopenworld.com.  Alternatively I can be 

contacted on 343478 or at Baldon House East, Marsh Baldon. 
For advertising queries, please contact Sheila Harris on: 

sheilaharris778@yahoo.co.uk or on 340403. 
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Wednesday 8th November
7.30pm 

 
Marsh Baldon Village Hall 

OX44 9LL 
  
 
 
 
All are welcome to join us at the November meeting of the South Oxfordshire 
Filling Station.  At the Filling Station we come together with friends to engage 
with the Christian faith in an informal contemporary context. Our speaker this 
month is Tom Price from the Oxford Centre for Christian Apologetics. His talk, 
entitled ‘Critical Thinking’ will address defending the Christian faith in a rational 
logical manner. 
 
We meet at 7.30pm for coffee/tea and cake, kicking off at 7.50pm with worship, a 
talk and prayer. 
 
If you are interested you can find out more at http://thefillingstation.org.uk. 
 
 

Wednesday 13th December 
7.30pm 

 
‘And now for something completely different’….. we’re meeting at the Seven 
Stars pub in Marsh Baldon in December to celebrate Christmas together with a 
meal and some carols.  There will be a charge for the meal of £20.95/£25.95 per 
person, for two/three courses. 
  
If you would like to join us (family and friends welcome) you need to reserve a 
place, choose your dishes from the menu and pay in advance.  You can see the 
menu at http://www.sevenstarsonthegreen.co.uk/wp-
content/uploads/2017/09/Christmas-Menu-2017.pdf 
  
RSVP to: 
Tom Hunnings:   info@penntreeservices.co.uk 
or Catherine Mason:   catherinevmason@gmail.com 
or Liam McCormick:   liamandchris1@me.com 
 
 

 

  

http://thefillingstation.org.uk/
http://www.sevenstarsonthegreen.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Christmas-Menu-2017.pdf
http://www.sevenstarsonthegreen.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/09/Christmas-Menu-2017.pdf
mailto:info@penntreeservices.co.uk
mailto:catherinevmason@gmail.com
mailto:liamandchris1@me.com
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SERVICES FOR NOVEMBER 2017 
 

5th November 9.30am Holy Communion Toot Baldon 

12th November 10.45am Remembrance Sunday Marsh Baldon 
Please note venue 

19th November 9.30am Holy Communion Marsh Baldon 

26th November 8.30am Said Holy Communion Marsh Baldon 

 9.30am Family Worship Marsh Baldon 

3rd December 
Advent Sunday 

9.30am Holy Communion Toot Baldon 

 5.00pm 
tbc 

Team Advent Service Dorchester Abbey 

10th December 
Please note time  

3.00pm Christingle Toot Baldon 

 

 
SIDESDUTY 
 

 Marsh Toot 
5th November  9.30am Jenny van Dijk 
12th November 10.45am Stephen Dance  
19th November 9.30am John Mason  
26th November 9.30am Liam McCormick  

 
FLOWERS 
 
Marsh Baldon 
5th November V Sandilands 
12th & 19th November I Wright & L Martin 
26th November V Sandilands 

 
Toot Baldon 
5th & 12th November S Hobbins & J van Dijk 
19th & 26th November J Brook 

 

 

 


